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MINUTES


JOINT MEETING

CITY COUNCIL and PARKS, BEACHES AND RECREATION COMMISSION

MARCH 31, 2008
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CLOSED SESSION

Councilmembers met at 6:00 p.m. in the Library Conference Room to discuss personnel matters.


A.
Public Employee Evaluation:  City Manager, pursuant to Government Code Section 54957

CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Barnes called the meeting to order at 7:33 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Bologoff, Conway, Richardson, Waldo, and Mayor Barnes

PB&R Commissioners present:
Almeida, Bologoff, and Marmion

Commissioners absent:
Waters

Staff present:

City Manager Holstine, City Clerk Schroeder, Parks and Recreation Director Skeels, City Attorney Toppel

CM Conway questioned the need for the City Attorney to be present, and Councilmembers agreed that Mr. Toppel could be excused.

JOINT MEETING WITH PARKS, BEACHES AND RECREATION COMMISSION


A.
Parks for the Future Presentation; Consider adoption of resolution in support of placing a measure on the ballot

Julia Bott, San Mateo County Parks and Recreation Foundation, expressed her appreciation to City Manager Holstine for making sure that small cities in San Mateo County were adequately represented in the Parks for the Future process.  She explained that the Parks for the Future initiative, proposed for the June 2008 ballot, would increase local sales taxes by 1/8 of a percent to raise approximately $16 million annually to fund local parks.  She said 52 percent of the funds raised will go to the cities, 42 percent will go to County parks, and 6 percent will go to the three special districts in the county.  She stated that cities will share in funding on a per capita basis, with a minimum amount going to the smaller cities, including Brisbane.

Ms. Bott clarified that the proposed initiative is a funding measure, not a policy measure, so elected officials in each city will determine how their money is spent.  She said participating cities are required to maintain existing funding for parks and recreation, and money received from Parks for the Future can be used for parks and recreational programs or capital expenditures.  

Ms. Bott advised that two thirds of the voters will need to approve the Measure O in order for the initiative to pass.  She noted that when the measure appeared on the November 2006 ballot, it received 55.4 percent of the votes, which indicates general community support.  After that election, she said, proponents of the measure polled the community and determined that over 70 percent of the voters supported the measure.  A second poll was taken in January 2008 to confirm that the same level of support exists and to identify economic factors that might influence the vote.  Ms. Bott reported that very few respondents indicated they were concerned about the financial impacts of the measure, but some people were opposed to taxes in general or felt they did not know enough yet to vote in favor of the measure.  For this reason, she said, proponents of the measure have been focusing on providing more information to the community.  She added that nearly $400,000 of the target $500,000 has been raised so far, substantially more than in the last campaign.

Ms. Bott encouraged interested citizens to join the campaign and help spread the word, and she urged the City Council to pass a resolution in support of the measure.

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to adopt the resolution in support of placing the Parks for the Future measure on the ballot.  

Mayor Barnes observed that the measure will provide funding for after-school and summer programs.  Ms. Bott confirmed that cities will have flexibility to use initiative funds for after-school homework assistance, programs for at-risk youth, acquisition of new parks, playground equipment, and other capital improvements.

Mayor Barnes asked if the cities’ share of funding was the same as what was proposed in 2006.  Ms. Bott stated that the funding formula was not changed, and each city will receive a minimum percentage, estimated at $205,000 annually.

Mayor Barnes asked about funding for the Mid-Peninsula Open Space District.  Ms. Bott responded that the Mid-Peninsula Open Space District, Ladera Recreation District, and Highlands Recreation District function independently from the County, and each of these special districts will receive funding through the Parks of the Future initiative.  She said the Mid-Peninsula Open Space District plans to use Measure O funds to maintain newly annexed parcels and open them for public access.  Mayor Barnes clarified that none of the funds would be spent on parks outside San Mateo County.

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


B.
Year in Summary

Commission Chairperson Almeida provided an overview of the PB&R Commission’s activities over the past year.  She said highlights were the Brisbane Derby, a successful new event that was part of the Community Festival; the repair and relocation of the City map sign; completion of the basketball courts; and creation of the Crocker Park Recreational Trail.  She advised that the Commission is working on replacement of some of the trees in Community Park, establishing a permanent Volunteer of the Year award plaque in the park, creating a hiking trail map, holding a Volunteer Fair to encourage community involvement; and expanding ideas for health and wellness programs.

C. Items for Discussion

· Recreation Facilities

1. Park Facilities Improvement List

Commissioner Bologoff drew attention to Attachment A, a list of future facility improvements.  She noted the Commission’s most immediate priorities are replacement of the play equipment in Community Park, building a restroom and storage building at Brisbane Elementary School, improving the park behind the Community Center, constructing a Teen Center storage building, and installing bocce ball courts in the Community Park.

Commissioner Bologoff said past facility projects that have been completed include the covered picnic area at the Community Swimming Pool, the fence extension at Lipman Middle School, the skatepark, scoreboard installation at the Mission Blue Center, irrigation improvements, the dog park, the Quarry Road park, the Crocker Park Recreational Trail, basketball courts, and a restroom/storage building. 

Commissioner Bologoff referred to the summary of how state park bond funds have been used.  She recommended using the balance of $95,042 to tackle a few more of the high-priority projects on the Commission’s list.

As a youth baseball coach, Mayor Barnes attested to the need for a restroom and storage facility at Brisbane Elementary School.

CM Conway asked if the Facility Projects List was arranged in order of priority.  Commissioner Bologoff replied that the projects were prioritized.  She said the Commission would like to proceed with BES restroom facility and additional lighting for the basketball court. 

Parks and Recreation Director Skeels noted that this year’s budget includes funds to replace the play equipment at the Solano Street site.  He said the cost of replacing the Community Park play equipment will be much more expensive and will likely exceed the remaining balance of state bond funds.  He noted that the staff will identify potential funding sources when the project comes to the City Council for approval.  

Mayor Barnes noted that Parks for the Future money could be used for play equipment replacement.  CM Conway observed that the initiative might also provide funds for the basketball court lighting.

Councilmembers endorsed the priorities recommended by the PB&R Commission.

CM Bologoff said when he attended a recent parks and recreation conference, he was surprised to learn that approximately one third of the children in the U.S. have no access to parks.  He commented that Brisbane is fortunate to have leaders that place a strong emphasis on parks and recreation for the community.

2. Teen Center and Storage Building

Parks and Recreation Director Skeels noted that the existing Teen Center building is old, but still serviceable, but the dilapidated storage building next to the Teen Center is in very poor condition.  He said the Commission talked about demolishing the structure and building a larger facility that would accommodate teens, arts and crafts, and other community activities.

Mayor Barnes expressed support for considering this project in the future.

CM Conway said the Eagles Club may be interested in swapping properties with the Teen Center, so that site would not be a permanent location for the Teen Center.  He indicated the plan was to build a new library and move the Teen Center to the present library space upstairs.  He recalled that when the Teen Center was originally established, there were study rooms and computers rather than diversions like TV.  CM Conway encouraged consideration of what the future Teen Center facility should be like, but not at the current location.

Mayor Barnes invited CM Conway to describe his vision for the Teen Center’s mission and programs.  CM Conway advocated more dynamic programs, but recognized that the absence of a permanent teen coordinator has made continuity difficult.  He suggested thinking of alternatives to ease staffing and budgeting constraints, such as parental volunteers.

Commissioner Bologoff said the PB&R Commission has identified a number of good ideas.  CM Conway remarked that interest in the Teen Center seems to have waned, so the City needs to offer more attractive programs.  He noted that having a larger space with an open configuration would provide more programming options.

CM Conway suggested seeking feedback about the Teen Center from the Youth Advisory Committee.

Mayor Barnes encouraged the Commission to come up with more ideas for Teen Center programs and activities.

· Possible Future Recreational Sites

1.  Baylands property

Commissioner Marmion stated that the PB&R Commission has been looking at a variety of recreational facilities and uses of the Baylands property, and she drew attention to Attachment C, a list of possible recreational amenities.  She said options identified by the PB&R Commission include a golf course, a community center, tennis courts, a manmade lake for boating and other aquatic activities, children’s play area, sports complex with fields for soccer, baseball, and softball and concessions, a walking-running track, and indoor ice rink.

Jonathan Scharfman, development director, Universal Paragon Corporation (UPC), he observed that the Baylands gives Brisbane an opportunity to create an exciting park and recreation destination for residents and visitors.  He said the Baylands has a number of unique historic and environmental features that will serve as inspiring starting points for public discussions of green space and open space at the Baylands.

Mr. Scharfman noted that Chapter 5 of UPC’s Baylands Specific Plan, addressing conservation and open space, identified major open space framework elements and specified appropriate uses and character for each of those.  He welcomed the community and the City to work with UPC to develop a comprehensive park and open space system that serves both the active and passive recreational needs of area residents and visitors.  He proposed starting a more substantive discussion at this stage in the planning process about the programming and conceptual design of the parks and open space.  

Mr. Scharfman noted that after this meeting, there would be a series of working sessions to explore programming issues and opportunities with Brisbane’s PB&R Commission and the Open Space and Ecology Committee.  He said UPC’s design team, with Jim Stickley, WRT, and Charles Jenks, will refine the conceptual ideas for presentation and feedback during a weekend public workshop in May.  He noted UPC will report to the PB&R Commission and Open Space and Ecology Committee again before presenting a draft plan of specific park concepts to the City Council in a June public forum.  Mr. Scharfman observed that this target date roughly coincides with Dyet & Bhatia’s analysis and refinement of alternatives.

Mr. Scharfman stated that UPC plans to develop a draft open space master plan summarizing the process, defining the goals, and describing each component in terms of programmatic content and facilities as well as conceptual design.  He noted that after the City Council approves a final preferred alternative, a refined final version of the open space master plan will be generated.

Mr. Stickley gave a presentation on UPC’s ideas for open space, parks, and recreational facilities at the Baylands.  He said the open space framework described in the Specific Plan identifies four components.  First, he described the round house green and park blocks in the northwest quadrant, stretching up towards the Caltrain station and San Francisco to the north, and noted that this area has the most urban character.  Second, farther south, he noted, lie the east and west portions of Visitacion Creek Park, a natural area with freshwater wetlands and tidal action that would be suitable for some kind of passive recreation.  Mr. Stickley said UPC plans to leave the third component, Ice House Hill, in a mostly natural state, with some enhancements.  He indicated that the fourth area, Lagoon Park, consists of the lagoon itself and open lands bordering the park.  Mr. Stickley noted a trail will link all the open space and park components of the Baylands with the rest of Brisbane and the Bay Trail.

Mr. Stickley discussed each of the four areas in more detail.  He said the round house green and park blocks area contains two historic railyard structures, the old round house itself and the Lazzari Charcoal Building, that could be used as focal points for a park.  He showed slides of a similar park in Portland.  

For the second area, Visitacion Creek Park, Mr. Stickley presented various views of wetland fringe areas, a wetland park, and natural trails and channels.

Mr. Stickley noted that Ice House Hill is a prominent feature looking north from Brisbane and will be used as a centerpiece of the Baylands’ future park system.  He showed some of the views from Ice House Hill.

Mr. Stickley presented views of Lagoon Park, to the south.  He noted that possible uses include low-intensity boating, trails, and some active recreation.  He pointed out the trail network tying all the components together with the trails on San Bruno Mountain and the Bay Trail.  

Mr. Stickley said the Specific Plan deals more with ecological issues and appearance than with the activities and programming in the parks on the Baylands.  He noted that developing the open space and parks will begin with the features identified by the community, and then UPC will try to fit the components together to create a complete park system.

Mayor Barnes said he had reservations about the process UPC was proposing; he indicated he was not comfortable with the idea of an independent feedback process running parallel to the City’s process.  CM Conway noted that developer has not yet identified any of the details in the specific plan, so it might be premature to be seeking any feedback.  

City Manager Holstine clarified that UPC was proposing a process that would dovetail with the City’s process of identifying project alternatives.  He said UPC will then have the benefit of the alternatives process to inform the development of an open space master plan.

Mayor Barnes questioned the appropriateness of UPC working with the City’s advisory bodies rather than directly with the City Council.  CM Waldo said he would rather have the City Council review the plans first and decide the next step. 

Mayor Barnes observed that the City has not yet described its vision for the open space in terms of location, quantity, type, and programming, and he recommended that the City have its own process for doing that.  He noted the issue before the City Council was whether the City’s advisory committees should be giving UPC feedback on the UPC proposal, and he asked if Councilmembers were comfortable with that process.

CM Conway stated that he had no objection to ongoing communication, but had concerns about distracting City committees and commissions from their current charges.  He welcomed advice from the staff on that issue.

City Manager Holstine suggested viewing the Baylands open space development as a project that will ultimately be presented to the City Council.  He said the Council will have ample opportunity to modify the proposal, reject it, or decide on something completely different.  He noted that UPC is requesting the ability to obtain feedback from two City advisory groups as UPC and its consultants formulate the plan; the City Council will still have the ability to judge the application and either accept, modify, or reject it.  

Mayor Barnes said the City Council would like more information on the proposal that UPC will be taking to the advisory bodies first.  He suggested this as a good first step before UPC consults the advisory bodies.  Other Councilmembers expressed support for this approach.

CM Bologoff noted that the advisory bodies will be in a better position to give feedback after the City defines its vision for the open space and park facilities at the Baylands.

Mr. Scharfman clarified that all the slides shown by Mr. Stickley refer to the ideas described in the Specific Plan, and the views illustrate how the major open space framework will look, regardless of the exact amount of open space or future land uses on the Baylands.  He pointed out that UPC plans to use components like the wetlands, the lagoon, Ice House Hill, and the historic roundhouse much as the slides depict.

Mr. Scharfman encouraged the community to better define the envisioned end uses and how they will interface in order for UPC to provide a more refined design.  He welcomed comments and ideas about the proposed open space framework as a starting point for discussion.

Mayor Barnes stated that the City Council would like to be part of the initial discussion.  He asked UPC to provide the Council with more details so the Council can understand the developer’s intent and decide how the advisory bodies should interact with the developer.  He proposed agendizing a presentation from UPC at an upcoming Council meeting.

Mr. Stickley noted that the first step UPC is proposing is listening to what the community wants in terms of recreational programs and facilities.  With that information, UPC can proceed to look at different scenarios and plan more details.

Mayor Barnes said it would be helpful to have a better understanding of the proposal so the Council can provide good guidance to the advisory bodies.

CM Waldo requested more details about the space and locations UPC is considering.

CM Richardson observed that the City Council had not reached consensus on the list of facilities.  She recalled that not all Councilmembers favored the idea of a golf course, for example, and said no decision was made about the other items on the list.

2.  Lagoon Recreational Use

Commissioner Marmion referred to Attachment D, the PB&R Commission’s list of nine possible recreational uses for the lagoon, and welcomed comments from Councilmembers.

CM Conway recalled that when the Council discussed passive and active recreation in the past, the Council leaned more to passive recreation, but the PB&R Commission recommended active uses.

Mayor Barnes said he thought the issue was left for the General Plan revision process, and the City Council left the question open in order to gather more input from the public about the best community uses.

CM Richardson noted that some people had proposed a performance and arts facility.  Mayor Barnes recommended confining discussion to uses on the lagoon, not around the shoreline.

CM Waldo stated his preference for keeping the lagoon open, free of boats, and with enhanced walking areas for viewing birds and wildlife.  Mayor Barnes described this approach as passive.  CM Waldo agreed, and said he envisioned places people could go and sit.

CM Waldo said he liked Items 4, 5, 6, 7, and 8 on the PB&R Commission’s list.  He questioned the need to build restrooms and other structures.

CM Richardson indicated she had no problems with non-motorized boats.

CM Bologoff expressed support for having non-motorized boats, a beach and picnic area, parking lot, bike path, restroom, and a drinking fountain, as long as they did not disturb bird habitat areas.

CM Conway commented that a beach might not be appropriate.  He noted that the area around the lagoon used to be a landfill, so care needs to be taken before exposing the public to the soil.

CM Bologoff cautioned that shoreline beaches are regulated by the federal government.  He noted that creating a small picnic area would probably be a better alternative.

CM Conway said he believed many people in Brisbane would support passive recreational uses like picnicking and walking.  He recommended seeking public input regarding non-motorized boats.

Mayor Barnes observed that the City Council unanimously supports Items 4 through 8, including preservation of bird habitat areas; a bicycle path, connection with Bay Trail, observation spots, and a walking path; natural habitat areas and non-native plant removal; a wetlands area on the south shoreline; and landscaping with native trees and grasses.

Councilmembers proposed surveying the public about non-motorized boats.  Mayor Barnes recalled recent Council discussions about using students at San Francisco State University to conduct another survey, and he suggested incorporating questions about non-motorized boats and public amenities in that survey.  

Mayor Barnes stated that he was not interested in developing a beach.  CM Bologoff recommended asking the City Attorney to review the criteria for designating land as a beach.

CM Richardson suggested reviewing the notes from previous workshop sessions on project alternatives.  She said she believed there was considerable support for non-motorized boating.

Mr. Scharfman advised that there were some ideas for active and passive recreational uses that were mentioned at the community workshops.

Councilmembers agreed to survey the community about both non-motorized boats and public amenities.

CM Bologoff reported that the PB&R Commission conducted a survey that included a question about non-motorized boats.  Mayor Barnes asked what the results were, and Parks and Recreation Director Skeels said he thought that option received only a few votes.  He offered to find the survey results and provide them to the Council.

3.  Sierra Point properties

Commissioner Marmion said the Commission was aware that the Sierra Point development was still in the planning phase and would welcome guidance from the City Council as to the types of recreational features that should be considered.

CM Conway talked about expanding the marina toward the north and enhancing boating opportunities.  He noted that there are already kayaking facilities and a walking trail.

CM Bologoff commented that some amenities cannot be planned until UPC’s development plans for Sierra Point become more definite.  Until then, he recommended focusing on simple amenities like picnic areas, walking trails, and bike trails. 

Mayor Barnes said he understood that the proposed public space at the end of the boulevard would serve as a passive place for people to congregate.  He suggested considering some play equipment, chessboard tables, and other features children might enjoy.

Commissioner Marmion thanked Councilmembers for their ideas.

· Trails

1.  Crocker Park Recreational Trail

Chairperson Almeida said the Crocker Park Recreational Trail, a 2.5-mile loop through the industrial park, was completed in December of 2006 and is being used by many residents and people who work at Crocker Industrial Park.

CM Richardson suggested adding amenities like mile markers, exercise equipment, and benches in the future.  Chairperson Almeida said there are currently mile markers and some benches.

CM Conway recalled that there were some soil compaction issues shortly after the trail opened.  Commissioner Bologoff reported that the surface has settled since then.  

CM Bologoff noted that the grass growing through the rock layer should be eliminated.  Parks and Recreation Director Skeels acknowledged that there will be some annual maintenance tasks and issues to resolve.  He said the Public Works Department will maintain a compacted surface and remove weeds and rocks.

City Manager Holstine cautioned that with the budget constraints facing the City, Public Works staffing is one area likely to be cut.  He noted that as a result, certain maintenance functions will have to be delayed or reprioritized.

CM Conway suggested holding community races on the trail to help keep the surface compacted.

Chairperson Almeida noted the volunteer clean-up day last fall was helpful in removing trash and debris from the trail, an approach that might work well with weed removal.

Mayor Barnes recommended creating a better connection between Central Brisbane and the Northeast Ridge for bicyclists and hikers.  He noted that road striping and sidewalk widening might improve the safety of the existing route.

2.  Hiking Trail Map

Chairperson Almeida said the Commission formed a subcommittee to work with the County and San Bruno Mountain Watch to create a map showing trail routes through Brisbane.

CM Conway asked if the Open Space and Ecology Committee participated.  Parks and Recreation Director Skeels replied that the committee is aware of the map efforts.

CM Conway said he was pleased the Commission was working with the County and Mountain Watch.  Director Skeels noted that Mountain Watch wants to make sure the map shows only the authorized trails to discourage disturbance to sensitive habitat areas. 

· Recreation Programs

Commissioner Bologoff commented that Brisbane was fortunate to have a wide range of recreational facilities, parks, classes, programs, and special events.  She said having an active base of volunteers makes many of these activities possible for a small community like Brisbane.

1.  Classes

Commissioner Bologoff drew attention to the list of classes offered by the Parks and Recreation Department.

2.  Special Events

Commissioner Bologoff reviewed the special events put on by the Parks and Recreation Department over the course of the past year.

3.  Health and Wellness

Commissioner Bologoff noted that the Commission is working on organizing a community health fair, cooking classes, guest speakers on nutrition, and programs for children and adults focusing on healthy lifestyles.

· City Budget

Mayor Barnes expressed concern about having enough staff to handle all the activities, and he asked the Commission to consider eliminating or cutting back on the number of special events.  

Commissioner Bologoff said the Commission has talked about holding a Star Awards ceremony every other year.  She noted the Commission also makes use of volunteers and help from other organizations; for example, she stated, the Beautification Day event is a joint effort with the Open Space and Ecology Committee, the Concerts in the Park series is wholly funded by business sponsors, the Monte Carlo Night is staffed by volunteers from nonprofit organizations in the community.

Mayor Barnes requested that the Commission provide a prioritized list of special events to assist the Council in making budgeting decisions.

CM Conway suggested approaching local nonprofit organizations about taking over certain events, with the City supplying services like printing and mailing.

Parks and Recreation Director Skeels said the staff and Commission will look at increasing use of volunteers, having outside organizations take over certain events, and cutting back on the number of special events.

Mayor Barnes thanked PB&R commissioners for the thorough briefing.

City Manager Holstine indicated that the City anticipates reducing staffing levels by 15 to 20 percent over the next three to five years, which will impact some City programs and services. 

Mayor Barnes invited comments from members of the public.

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane resident, thanked the City Council and the PB&R Commission for the work done on behalf of the community.  She questioned the need to spend money to renovate the park behind the library, noting the area is likely to continue to be under-used.  She recommended using the funds instead to renovate the turf on the athletic fields at the schools.  

Ms. Dillworth said the state is considering a measure to declare certain lands surplus and sell them, and one of the parcels is Candlestick Park.  Because of the possible loss of that area, she advocated creating more parks and recreational opportunities for people in Brisbane.  She noted the Cow Palace site was originally intended for agricultural and educational purposes, and she proposed returning to those uses.  She suggested experimenting with keeping goats and working out natural solutions to other local problems.

Ms. Dillworth indicated she was disappointed the UPC representative was not present to hear the discussion about recreational uses of the lagoon.  She urged the City Council to make sure the developer provides enough good quality open space at the Baylands to preserve natural habitat and meet the needs of the community.  Before authorizing any recreational uses, Ms. Dillworth recommended studying water quality and siltation to ensure adequate water flow and filtration.  She noted that restoring the wetlands and streams provides an opportunity to reintroduce beneficial fish species.

With respect to Sierra Point, Ms. Dillworth noted there are opportunities for solar and wind energy collection, outdoor sculpture, water fountains, and trails.  She advocated requiring a stronger plan from the developer featuring more open space and more public amenities.

Ms. Dillworth suggested that offering bike rentals throughout town would be a good way to promote health and wellness.

Mayor Barnes noted that a study of lagoon siltation was currently underway, and he said the City has collected two years’ worth of data.  He recommended inquiring about the lagoon’s water quality.  He expressed support for restoring wetlands and reintroducing fish.

Mayor Barnes emphasized the need for the City to define its vision for Sierra Point more clearly.

CM Conway said he liked the idea of outdoor sculpture.

CM Conway suggested tying the park behind the library with the Teen Center.  Commissioner Bologoff observed that many of the park users are teens.

Councilmembers thanked the PB&R Commission for its efforts and ideas.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 9:40 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk

_1253691478.doc
[image: image1.png]\_CALIFORNIA




[image: image2.bmp]

CITY COUNCIL/REDEVELOPMENT/GVMID







MINUTES












